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TESTIMONY OF A FORMER PROTESTANT (EPISCOPALIAN) – 70
Bishop Steenson will become a Roman Catholic
http://www.freerepublic.com/focus/f-religion/1901083/posts
September 23, 2007
The Rt. Rev. Jeffrey N. Steenson, Bishop of the Rio Grande, will resign from his position and become a Roman Catholic, The Living Church has learned. 
In a letter to the clergy of his diocese, Bishop Steenson said a pastoral letter to all the people of the diocese would follow in a few days. He said he had invited Presiding Bishop Katharine Jefferts Schori to attend the Rio Grande clergy conference Sept. 26.
"I … have sensed how important it is for those of us in this position to model a gracious way to leave The Episcopal Church in a manner respectful of its laws," he wrote.
Bishop Steenson was attending the House of Bishops’ meeting in New Orleans and plans to make an announcement concerning his decision on Monday. 
In an interview with The Living Church to be published in a forthcoming issue, Bishop Steenson said the meeting of the House of Bishops at Camp Allen in the spring had a major effect on his decision.
"The spring meeting of the House of Bishops, when the majority said that The Episcopal Church was fundamentally autonomous and local," he said. "This is not the Catholic doctrine of the Church, and it will lead to many unfortunate consequences."
The bishop has been the diocesan in the Albuquerque-based diocese since 2005. He was canon to the ordinary under Bishop Terence Kelshaw for five years before being elected to the episcopate. Prior to that, he was rector of All Saints’ Church, Wynnewood, Pa., Good Shepherd, Rosemont, Pa., and St. Andrew’s, Fort Worth. He is a member of the Board of Trustees of Nashotah House and the Board of Directors of the Living Church Found 
"My conscience is deeply troubled," he said in a statement prepared for the House of Bishops, "because I sense that the obligations of my ministry in The Episcopal Church may lead me to a place apart from scripture and tradition. I am concerned that if I do not listen to and act in accordance with conscience now, it will become harder and harder to hear God’s voice."
Bishop Steenson said he had spoken with the Presiding Bishop "for her counsel and prayers," and said he would ask the House of Bishops for permission to resign as the ordinary of his diocese. He said he would do this by the end of the year, and added that he hoped then to be released from his ordination vows in The Episcopal Church.
He called the bishops’ meeting last March "a profoundly disturbing experience for me. I was more than a little surprised when such a substantial majority declared the polity of the Episcopal Church to be primarily that of an autonomous and independent local church relating to the wider Anglican Communion by voluntary association. This is not the Anglicanism in which I was formed, inspired by the Oxford Movement and the Catholic Revival in the Church of England … honestly, I did not recognize the church that this House described on that occasion."
Regarding his move to the Roman Catholic Church, Bishop Steenson said, "I believe that the Lord now calls me in this direction. It amazes me, after all of these years, what a radical journey of faith this must necessarily be. To some it seems foolish; to others disloyal; to others an abandonment."
Bishop Steenson will be the third bishop of The Episcopal Church to become a Roman Catholic this year. Bishop Dan Herzog of Albany moved shortly after his retirement in January. Bishop Clarence C. Pope, retired Bishop of Fort Worth, returned to Roman Catholicism in August.

A letter from the Bishop of Rio Grande to his clergy
http://www.standfirminfaith.com/index.php/site/article/6198/#114203  

September 23, 2007
This is a very difficult letter to write as your bishop and colleague in the ordained ministry, and I hope that you will receive it in the prayerful spirit in which it is offered. A pastoral letter to the people of the diocese will follow in a few days. 
At the House of Bishops meeting about to be convened in New Orleans, my intention is to ask them for permission to begin the process to resign as diocesan bishop. The bishops must give their consent, and then I will step down by the end of the year. 

The reason for this decision is that my conscience is deeply troubled about where the Episcopal Church is heading, and this has become a crisis for me because of my ordination vow to uphold its doctrine, discipline, and worship. An effective leader cannot be so conflicted about the guiding principles of the Church he serves. It concerns me that this has affected my ability to lead this diocese with a clear and hopeful vision for its mission. I also have sensed how important it is for those of us in this position to model a gracious way to leave the Episcopal Church in a manner respectful of its laws. 

I believe that God’s call to us is always positive, always a to and not a from. At the clergy conference next week I hope to be able to share something of this. Many of you already know of my love for the Catholic Church and my conviction that this is the true home of Anglicanism. I will not dwell on this, however, so as not to lose sight of my responsibility to help lay a good foundation for the transition that you must now lead.
I also want to acknowledge with gratitude the pastoral support I have received from the Presiding Bishop and her office during this time.  She has offered to visit, and I have invited her to be with us at the clergy conference the afternoon of Wednesday, Sept. 26, and perhaps also for that evening, for mutual conversation and the opportunity to know each other better in this time reserved for the clergy.  I hope that you all can be present.
This has been an extraordinarily difficult decision to make because of the bonds I share with you and the people of this diocese.  It has indeed been a privilege to serve alongside you these past seven years.  With deep feelings I write, with regret for how this may complicate your own ministry, with profound gratitude for your prayers and support, and with much love for you.  I pledge to you my prayers and friendship in these days to come.
Your brother in Christ,
+Jeffrey Steenson

A STATEMENT TO THE HOUSE OF BISHOPS OF THE EPISCOPAL CHURCH

http://www.standfirminfaith.com/index.php/site/article/6305/
NEW ORLEANS, 25 SEPTEMBER 2007
Dear Brothers and Sisters in Christ,

Please let me begin by thanking you for your gracious hospitality to me during the time I have been privileged to belong to this House.  I appreciate your careful and deliberate efforts to embrace the practical values of Christian community.  At no point have I thought to myself, "I don’t want to be in communion with these people."  Quite the opposite:  I have deeply valued these relationships and sincerely hoped that they might model a way of remaining in communion for all the Church.

But communion, Christian communion, is more than human relationships, as essential as these are.  My conscience is deeply troubled, because I sense that the obligations of my ministry in the Episcopal Church may lead me to a place apart from Scripture and Tradition.  I am concerned that if I do not listen to and act in accordance with conscience now, it will become harder and harder to hear God’s voice.  Already I have sought out our Presiding Bishop for her counsel and prayers, and now I come before you, asking that you give me the necessary canonical permission to resign as ordinary of my diocese.  I should like to do this by the end of this year, and afterwards, in proper order, to be released from my ordination vows in the Episcopal Church.

I want to emphasize my gratitude for the gift of ordained ministry in the Episcopal Church and for the many blessings received along the way.  Especially am I thankful for the people of my diocese and the high honor of serving them both as canon to the ordinary and bishop.  It is indeed painful to lay down this ministry, but I realize that an effective leader cannot be so conflicted about the guiding principles of the Church one serves.  I hope my decision will encourage others who believe they can no longer remain in the Episcopal Church, to respect its laws and to withdraw as courteously as possible for the sake of the Christian witness.

Our spring meeting this year at Camp Allen was a profoundly disturbing experience for me.  I was more than a little surprised when such a substantial majority declared the polity of the Episcopal Church to be primarily that of an autonomous and independent local church relating to the wider Anglican Communion by voluntary association.  This is not the Anglicanism in which I was formed, inspired by the Oxford movement and the Catholic Revival in the Church of England.  Perhaps something was defective in my education for ministry in the Episcopal Church, but, honestly, I did not recognize the church that this House described on that occasion.

This sent me to reflect further on that crucial text from Vatican II’s Lumen Gentium: "Many elements of sanctification and of truth can be found outside the Church’s visible structure.  These elements, however, as gifts properly belonging to the Church of Christ, possess an inner dynamic toward Catholic unity."  If this is true, then what we say and do as Anglicans ought to be directed toward the goal of reunification with the Catholic Church.  The Anglican-Roman Catholic International Commission strove valiantly to bring this about, and it once seemed that Anglicanism might offer itself, even sacrificially, for the sake of authentic Christian unity.  It is much to be regretted that its 1998 report, "The Gift of Authority," has been largely forgotten in our present conflicts, especially its call for the re-reception of the historic ministry of Peter within Anglican life.

In light of this, I have tried to understand the choices that are now before us:
It seems to me that the Episcopal Church has made a decisive turn away from those extraordinary efforts to preserve the Communion, such as Archbishop Rowan’s proposal last summer in "The Challenge and Hope of Being an Anglican Today."  It is difficult to avoid the conclusion that the Episcopal Church has rejected the discipline of communion but wants it only on its own terms.

Others in the Anglican Communion have taken it upon themselves to establish a separate provincial structure to challenge the Episcopal Church, some even arguing for a re-formed Anglicanism without reference to the See of Canterbury.

The Windsor Report calls for a future Anglicanism governed by strengthened instruments of communion and a covenant, but the strong medicine of primacy, so necessary to Catholic order, is missing from its prescriptions.

In none of these choices do I find that "inner dynamic toward Catholic unity."  It doesn’t appear that one can get there from where we are now, at least not corporately, considering Anglicanism’s present configurations.

From time to time it seems necessary for some to embark on these personal journeys as a reminder that the churches of the Reformation were not intended to carry on indefinitely separated from their historical and theological mooring in the Church of Rome.  I believe that the Lord now calls me in this direction.  It amazes me, after all of these years, what a radical journey of faith this must necessarily be.  To some it seems foolish; to others disloyal; to others an abandonment.  I once thought that it would be a simple matter of considering the theological evidence and then drawing a rational conclusion that surely would be self-evident to reasonable people.  But faith is also a mystery and a gift, and this ultimately becomes a journey of the heart.  

One day in the fall of 1978 I came home from classes at Harvard Divinity School to tune in the evening news and see John Paul II step on to the loggia of St. Peter’s for the first time.  It was a quo vadis? moment, and I remember sensing for the first time the importance of being in communion with Peter.  Over the years I have been especially conscious of those moments of peace and joy experienced when hearing and reflecting on the words of the two most recent successors of St. Peter.  My old teacher, Dr. Mark Noll, writes in Is the Reformation Over? of his surprise at reading the Catechism of the Catholic Church and finding himself stopping to pray.  That is exactly it, the experience of giving your heart to Jesus Christ again because you have encountered his words anew, now embodied in his ecclesial Body at its source.  I do want to assure you that I have tried to follow the Ignatian principle of discernment, to make no important decision while in a place of spiritual desolation.  I have especially sought to give no place to that anger which darkens understanding and clouds judgment.

With all my heart, I ask for your forgiveness for any difficulty this may cause and for anything I may have said or done that has failed to live up to the love of Christ.  I hope that you will not see this as a repudiation of the Episcopal Church or Anglicanism.  Rather, it is the sincere desire of a simple soul to bear witness to the fullness of the Catholic Faith, in communion with what St. Irenaeus called "that greatest and most ancient Church" (Adv. Haer. 3.3.2).  I believe that our noble Anglican tradition ("this worthy patrimony") has deep within it the instinct of a migratory bird calling, "It is time to fly home to a place you have never seen before."  May the Lord bless my steps and yours and bring our paths together in His good time.

- The Rt. Rev. Jeffrey Steenson

New U.S. Anglican Ordinariate has an Ordinary

http://www.ncregister.com/daily-news/new-u.s.-anglican-ordinariate-has-an-ordinary/
By Michelle Baumann, January 3, 2012
Pope Benedict XVI appoints former Episcopal bishop. Cardinal Donald Wuerl: Ordinariate is the 'fulfillment of the hopes of many Anglicans in the United States who have longed and prayed for reconciliation with the Catholic Church.'
WASHINGTON (EWTN News/CNA) — Pope Benedict XVI has chosen a former Episcopal bishop to lead the new U.S. Ordinariate for Anglican communities wishing to enter the Catholic Church.

The Personal Ordinariate of the Chair of St. Peter, which was officially erected on January 1, 2012, will be led by Father Jeffrey Steenson, who is a married former Episcopal bishop of the Rio Grande. 

Cardinal Donald Wuerl, who had served as the Vatican’s delegate for the establishment of an Ordinariate in the United States, said that he welcomed Father Steenson’s appointment "with great joy."
The cardinal said that the creation of the Ordinariate is the "fulfillment of the hopes of many Anglicans in the United States who have longed and prayed for reconciliation with the Catholic Church."
Ordained a Catholic priest in 2009, Father Steenson played an important role in designing the formation program for Anglican priests who enter the Catholic Church and seek ordination under the new Ordinariate.

The 59-year-old priest has a doctorate in patristics, the study of the early Church Fathers. He teaches theology at the University of St. Thomas and at St. Mary’s Seminary in Houston.

Because he is married, Father Steenson cannot be ordained a bishop, but he will instead serve as the "ordinary." Although he will not be able to ordain priests, he will have the authority of a bishop in other respects.

The creation of Ordinariate for Anglican communities seeking to enter the Catholic Church was authorized by Pope Benedict XVI in his 2009 apostolic constitution Anglicanorum Coetibus.
The newly established U.S. Ordinariate, which will be based in Houston, will be similar to a diocese but national in scope. It will allow entire communities to enter into full communion with the Catholic Church while retaining elements of their Anglican heritage and liturgical practices.
Two Anglican communities, one in the Diocese of Fort Worth, Texas, and the other in the Archdiocese of Washington, were received into the Catholic Church in 2011 in anticipation of the establishment of the U.S. Ordinariate.

Father Steenson’s appointment to lead the new Ordinariate is effective immediately.

Raised on a farm in North Dakota, Father Steenson studied at Harvard Divinity School and the University of Oxford.
He was ordained an Anglican priest in 1980 and was elected bishop of the Episcopal Diocese of the Rio Grande in 2004.

After he and his wife entered the Catholic Church in 2007, Father Steenson was ordained a Catholic priest for the Archdiocese of Santa Fe, N.M., in 2009.

He and his wife, Debra, have three grown children and one grandchild.

Cardinal Wuerl said that Father Steenson brings with him "great pastoral and administrative experience," as well as "gifts as a theologian."
Under Father Steenson’s leadership, said the cardinal, the new ordinariate "will both flourish and be a rich blessing to the Catholic Church in the United States."
The Rev. Jeffrey Steenson Installed as First Ordinary for the U.S. Ordinariate

http://www.virtueonline.org/portal/modules/news/print.php?storyid=15569 
By Randy Sly, Catholic Online, www.catholic.org, February 13, 2012

The Personal Ordinariate of the Chair of St. Peter holds historic Mass of Institution
The Personal Ordinariate of the Chair of St. Peter officially has an Ordinary. At a historic Mass of Institution held at the Co-Cathedral for the Archdiocese of Galveston-Houston. Cardinals Donald Wuerl and Daniel DiNardo were joined by nine other bishops for the installation of Msgr. Jeffrey Steenson. A former Episcopal bishop, Steenson was received into the Church in 2007 and ordained through the Pastoral Provision in 2009. Photo by Melissa Phillip, Houston Chronicle
Rev. Jeffrey Steenson, at the time of his conversion to the Catholic Church in 2007 after being an Episcopal bishop, thought that his future ministry would be in a small parish. On Sunday his name was written in the history books as he was installed as the first Ordinary for the U.S. Personal Ordinariate of the Chair of St. Peter (www.usordinariate.org).
Cardinals Donald Wuerl of Washington and Daniel DiNardo of Galveston-Houston along with nine other bishops from across the nation joined Fr. Steenson for this historic Mass of Institution held at the Co-Cathedral of the Sacred Heart in the Archdiocese of Galveston-Houston.
During the ceremony, Cardinal Wuerl read the letter of appointment. Then, as the leader of the second Ordinariate jurisdiction established by the Holy Father, Steenson was then presented with the symbols of his new office, a crozier and a miter. He also received the title of Monsignor.
The new Ordinary, although not ordained a bishop since he is married, will assumed the same responsibility as the chief shepherd of Ordinariate parishes and other groups and will be given a seat in the United States Conference of Bishops. His role will be somewhat different than a diocesan bishop, however, as the geographic jurisdiction for the Ordinariate is the entire United States and Canada.
The Mass of Institution was the first time an Anglican Use Mass was held at the Co-Cathedral or at any parish in the Archdiocese except Our Lady of Walsingham, which is an Anglican Use parish. The Mass used the Book of Divine Worship, which is an approved version of the Episcopal Book of Common Prayer approved for Catholic use. They also included Anglican hymnody and settings.
The headquarters and principal church for the Ordinariate will be Our Lady of Walsingham in Houston, Texas. In their parish bulletin, their pastor, Rev. James Ramsey wrote, "For some of us the wait for this day has been thirty years in coming. It is something none of us could have ever imagined when Our Lady of Walsingham was begun as a house church in 1982 by Father Moore, myself, and about twelve people.
"With the Lord's blessing and the prayers of the Blessed Mother, and through much hard work, patience, and perseverance, we have arrived at today, a day which is truly historic: it marks the first time since the Protestant Reformation in the 16th century that the See of Peter has admitted a Reformation body back into its ranks while allowing us to retain our Anglican Patrimony."
Just one year ago the Ordinariate of Our Lady of Walsingham was created for England and Wales, headed by another former Anglican Bishop, Msgr. Keith Newton. A third Ordinariate is soon to be announced for Australia, where reports are circulating that this one will be called the Personal Ordinariate of Our Lady of the Southern Cross. No starting date has been made public.
To date, over 100 former Anglican priests have applied to become Catholic priests through the Ordinariate in the United States and Canada; some 50 are beginning studies in a formation program, with some ordinations possible in June. Another 1,400 individuals from 22 communities also are seeking to enter the Ordinariate. Since September, two former Anglican parish communities in Maryland and a group in Fort Worth, Texas have been received into the Catholic Church.
The Ordinariate of the Chair of Saint Peter is based in Houston, Texas. Its main church is Our Lady of Walsingham. Only one other Ordinariate exists, in England.

The Ordinariates are the result of requests from Anglican groups to become Catholic in a "corporate" manner (as groups). In November 2009, Pope Benedict XVI issued an apostolic constitution, Anglicanorum coetibus (Anglicanorum chay-tee-bus), which authorized the Ordinariates. In September 2010, the Vatican appointed Cardinal Donald Wuerl, Archbishop of Washington, as its delegate for its implementation in the United States. He, Bishop Kevin Vann of Fort Worth and Bishop Robert McManus of Worcester were assisted by Reverend Scott Hurd, a priest of the Archdiocese of Washington (and a former Anglican priest). Fr. Hurd is serving a three-year term as vicar general of the Ordinariate.
Randy Sly is the Associate Editor of Catholic Online and the CEO/Associate Publisher for the Northern Virginia Local Edition of Catholic Online (http://virginia.catholic.org). He is a former Archbishop of the Charismatic Episcopal Church who laid aside that ministry to enter into the full communion of the Catholic Church.
Anglican Clergymen Become Catholic Priests: Taking the Final Steps to Ordination

http://www.ncregister.com/daily-news/anglican-clergymen-become-catholic-priests-taking-the-final-steps-to-ordina EXTRACT
By Charlotte Hays, February 15, 2012
Anglican Ordinariate’s new chief priest oversees course of studies, teleconferencing of married men

CLEBURNE, Texas — [Charles Hough] and approximately 60 other former Episcopal priests around the United States, many of whom are married, are studying for the priesthood using a teleconferencing system to hear lectures and discuss their intense course of readings. While some men join the teleconference alone, Hough gathers with several other men at a Catholic church.

Msgr. Jeffrey Steenson, who was installed as ordinary of the Personal Ordinariate of the Chair of St. Peter on February 12, said the planning for the program of study for these men began late in the spring of 2010 and is based on a document prepared specifically for former Episcopal clergymen by the Vatican’s Congregation for the Doctrine of the Faith. This was in turn based on Pope John Paul II’s pastoral exhortation Pastores Dabo Vobis (I Will Give You Shepherds) on preparing men for the priesthood. The Congregation for the Doctrine of the Faith document is the basis for course preparation in both the U.S. and the U.K. The Catechism of the Catholic Church, papal documents, and other assigned readings are the backbone of the studies in both countries.

Msgr. Steenson has also assigned one of his favorite books, New York’s Cardinal-designate Timothy Dolan’s Priests for the Third Millennium, which he describes as "the finest book I have ever read on how a priest should be prepared for the priesthood." 
"The goal is that every Ordinariate priest should be able to stand shoulder to shoulder with our Latin-rite counterparts," said Msgr. Steenson. "I am going to tell Ordinariate priests that it is smart to learn to celebrate the Novus Ordo very well because that will make them more useful."
But onetime Anglican priests will not have to reject the traditions of their former communion, and, indeed, Pope Benedict XVI has called upon them to preserve some of the beauty of Anglicanism as they come into the Catholic Church. 

Ordinariate priests will have the option of using the Book of Divine Worship, a book of liturgical services and prayers that has been vetted by Rome and which uses much of the beautiful language of the Book of Common Prayer so beloved by Anglicans.

Although most of the aspirants to the Catholic priesthood already have been granted the necessary "nulla obsta" from Rome, all candidates will be evaluated a second time by Rome after they have completed their course of studies and been examined on it. If Rome is satisfied, then the Vatican grants a "rescript," and the path to ordination is clear.

"The Congregation for the Doctrine of the Faith wants to review our candidates one last time," said Msgr. Steenson, stressing that it is key that "everything is done decently and in good order" before the go-ahead for ordination is granted.

If all goes well, the men in Msgr. Steenson’s teleconferencing course will be ordained deacons and then priests by the end of the year. Because he is married, Msgr. Steenson cannot be ordained a bishop, and so he will have to ask bishops of the Catholic Church to ordain men for the Ordinariate.  

The course of studies, which has been accelerated to allow men to begin to work with people who in many cases came into the Church with them, ends May 14, but many of the candidates will continue some type of formal study even after they are ordained. All candidates who did not come into the Church with a master’s degree in theology will be required to do further formal study.

While former Anglican clergymen preparing to be Catholic priests for the U.K.’s Personal Ordinariate of Our Lady of Walsingham were able to gather for formation at Allen Hall in London, the seminary for the Diocese of Westminster, men in the far-flung U.S. were less able to do this. They got together for a weekend in Houston with Msgr. Steenson, but the teleconference is their primary mode of instruction.

Msgr. Steenson has also enlisted as lecturers for his candidates to the priesthood such notables as Capuchin Father Thomas Weinandy, executive director of the Secretariat for Doctrine at the U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops, and Jeremy Wilkins, an expert on the theology of the late Father Bernard Lonergan, the important 20th-century philosopher.  

The course of preparation, said Msgr. Steenson, focuses on the human, the spiritual, the pastoral and the intellectual formation of future priests. The course was designed for men who have already been through seminary training once but will encounter significant differences in Catholic theology.

Msgr. Steenson said the program for formation for former Episcopalians deals in particular with Catholic ecclesiology, the papacy, Marian teachings, Catholic moral theology, and includes "a big, heavy emphasis on Thomas Aquinas."
"Anglican moral theology," said Msgr. Steenson, "is partly very scriptural. What does Scripture say? But in the moral theology of the Catholic Church, there is a whole philosophical system." 

Msgr. Steenson, who holds a master’s degree from the Harvard Divinity School and a doctorate in theology from England’s Oxford University, said the candidates will study philosophical realism, which is important in Catholic thought. 

Register correspondent Charlotte Hays writes from Washington.
http://www.freerepublic.com/focus/f-religion/1901083/posts: 

Jeffrey N. Steenson was elected the eighth bishop of the Diocese of the Rio Grande on October 24, 2004.  He was consecrated as the 1000th bishop in the Episcopal Church on January 16, 2005, and installed on October 8, 2005, at the Cathedral Church of St. John in Albuquerque, New Mexico. 
Church Experience 
Bishop, Episcopal Diocese of the Rio Grande (2004-present).

Canon to the Ordinary, Episcopal Diocese of the Rio Grande (2000-2004)

Rector, St. Andrew’s Episcopal Church, Fort Worth, Texas (1989-2000).

Rector, Church of the Good Shepherd, Rosemont, Pennsylvania (1985-89).

Assistant, All Saints’ Church, Wynnewood, Pennsylvania (1983-85).

Tutor and Adjunct in Theology, General Theological Seminary, New York (1983-85).

Lecturer in Anglican Theology, Lutheran Theological Seminary, Philadelphia (1985-86).

Assistant, All Saints’ Church, Highfield, Oxford, England (1980-83).

Episcopal Church Foundation Fellow at Christ Church, Oxford (1979-83).

Ordained to the Anglican Priesthood by the Bishop of Oxford (June 29, 1980).
Education 

D.Phil. (Theology), University of Oxford, (1979-83). Thesis: “Basil of Ancyra and the Reception of the Nicene Creed.”

M. Div., Harvard Divinity School (1976-78).  Major: New Testament and Early Christianity.

M.A. (church history), Trinity Evangelical Divinity School (1974-76).

B.A. (history), Trinity College (1970-74). 
Associations 

Board of Directors, Living Church Foundation (publishes the Living Church Magazine).

Board of Directors, Nashotah House (Episcopal Church’s Anglo-Catholic seminary).

Board of Directors, Hillspeak (publishes the Anglican Digest, Episcopal Book Club). 
Personal 

Birthdate: April 1, 1952.

Family:  Married to Debra J. Arnold in 1974.  Three children: Kristina (30), Eric (28), John Mark (22).

Interests:  Flying (commercial, instrument-rated, ASEL & ASES). 

Ordinariate of the Chair of Saint Peter

Reverend Jeffrey N. Steenson, Ordinary

http://www.stlukesparish-bladensburg.org/epistles/Jan12%20Epistle.pdf
The Epistle, January 2012

Pope Benedict XVI appointed Rev. Jeffrey N. Steenson as the first Ordinary of the Personal Ordinariate of the Chair of Saint Peter on January 1, 2012. Fr. Steenson teaches patristics (the study of the early church fathers) at the University of St. Thomas and St. Mary’s Seminary in Houston, TX. He and his wife Debra were received into the Catholic Church in 2007, after 28 years of ministry in the Church of England and the Episcopal Church. Fr. Steenson was ordained for the Catholic priesthood in the Archdiocese of Santa Fe in 2009, and was instrumental in establishing the formation program for Anglican priests applying for the Catholic priesthood as part of the ordinariate.

He was born on April 1, 1952 in Camp Rucker, Alabama and raised on a farm in Hillsboro, North Dakota that has been in his family since the 1880s. He attended Trinity College near Chicago and received his theological training from Trinity Evangelical Divinity School in Illinois and Harvard Divinity School. He was awarded a Doctor of Philosophy degree from Oxford University in 1983. Ordained an Anglican priest in 1980, he served as an assistant at All Saints’ Church, Highfield, Oxford before returning to the United States. Between 1983 and 1989, he was rector of two churches in Philadelphia and from 1989-2000, he served as rector in Fort Worth, Texas. Fr. Steenson was canon to the ordinary for the Episcopal Diocese of the Rio Grande, in Albuquerque, New Mexico from 2000-2004, before being elected bishop of that diocese.

After being received into the Catholic Church in 2007, he spent a sabbatical year in Rome, residing at the Pontifical Irish College as he prepared for the priesthood. 
In February 2009, he was ordained a Catholic priest by the Archbishop of Santa Fe under the Pastoral Provision, which Pope John Paul II had created to permit former Anglican clergy who were married to become diocesan priests. Since 2009, he has been the Carl and Lois Davis Professor in Patristic Studies at the University of St. Thomas Center for Faith and Culture in Houston and an assisting priest at St. Cyril of Alexandria parish in Houston.

He and his wife, Debra, married in 1974 and have three adult children, Kristina (34), Eric (32) and John Mark (26), and a grandson, Peter. Prior to his theological studies, Fr. Steenson was a sportswriter for The News-Sun of Waukegan, Ill. He has a deep interest in general aviation. He once restored a 1947 Cessna 120, which he has flown around the United States and he has built a floatplane.
Conservative Episcopal bishop resigned to become Roman Catholic priest 
http://www.abqjournal.com/news/state/22103722state02-22-09.htm 
By Olivier Uyttebrouck, Journal Staff Writer, February 22, 2009


As bishop of the Episcopal Diocese of the Rio Grande, the Rev. Jeffrey Steenson came down on the conservative side of many issues. 
He opposed the election of the first openly gay bishop, and he did not allow the blessing of same-sex unions in his diocese. 
Steenson said those conflicts made it impossible for him to pursue his ultimate goal of helping the Anglican Communion unite with the Roman Catholic Church. 
On Saturday, both Catholics and Episcopalians celebrated Steenson's ordination as a Roman Catholic priest. Steenson, a married father of three, said he is the first sitting Episcopal bishop since 1852 to resign to become a Roman Catholic. 
"Jeffrey and I have been in conversation for a number of years," Archbishop Michael Sheehan told several hundred who attended the ordination ceremony at St. Thomas Aquinas Catholic Church in Rio Rancho. 
"Of course, I have to say, that he has the greatest respect for his Episcopal and theological roots."
Steenson served as bishop of the Rio Grande diocese from 2004 to 2007 at a divisive time for Episcopalians, both in New Mexico and nationally. 
Episcopal Church USA, the U.S. body of the worldwide Anglican Communion, angered conservative Anglicans in 2003 when it consecrated the first openly gay bishop, V. Gene Robinson of New Hampshire. 
"I was part of that group in the Anglican Church, which includes the Episcopal Church, that believed that our true home was in the Catholic Church," Steenson said in an interview this week. "After the decisions that were made over the past few years in the Episcopal Church, it was perfectly evident that goal was impossible to reach."
A scholar in early church studies, Steenson intends to teach at the University of Saint Thomas in Houston, starting in the fall. He planned to return today to Rome, Italy, to resume studies. 
The Rev. Colin Kelly, rector of Trinity on the Hill Episcopal Church in Los Alamos, said he and other Episcopalians were "disheartened" by Steenson's decision to resign. 
"It was very discouraging for all of us," he said. "We were looking forward to enjoying leadership for some time to come."
But Kelly said he and other Episcopalians are satisfied that Steenson acted out of conscience and were pleased he made no effort to lead the diocese away from the Episcopal Church, as have bishops in other dioceses. 
"His decision was as much about his own personal theology and belief system as it was about his sense of where the Episcopal Church was going," Kelly said. 
Steenson said his decision to choose Catholicism while serving as a sitting Episcopal bishop was "extremely difficult."
"I would say it was an agonizing decision, because of the pastoral responsibilities I think I had," he said. 
But the "democratic" nature of the Episcopal Church led him to sever ties with the protestant denomination, he said. 
"The Episcopal Church is purely a democratic organization," Steenson said. "It governs itself democratically, and it doesn't have to answer to anyone for the decisions it makes. I just felt that I didn't believe in that view of the church."
The Episcopal Diocese of the Rio Grande expects to choose Steenson's successor in early 2010, said Kelly, president of a standing committee that handles administrative work for the diocese. 
Since Steenson's resignation, the diocese has held a series of focus groups and meetings intended to reconcile divisions among the diocese's 14,000 members, he said. 
Steenson's predecessor, Bishop Terence Kelshaw, resigned in 2004 and has since been admitted into the conservative Anglican Church of Uganda, one of 44 regional churches in the Anglican Communion. Kelshaw was one of 12 Episcopal bishops who voted against Robinson's confirmation. 
"We've had to work through grieving the loss of our last two bishops, who have both left the Episcopal Church," Kelly said. 

Former Episcopal bishop discusses his new life as Catholic priest
http://www.catholicnews.com/data/stories/cns/0901044.htm 
By Cindy Wooden, Catholic News Service, March 6, 2009


ROME (CNS) -- If using dolls to practice the baptismal ritual is a humbling experience for seminarians, one can imagine what it was like for someone who already had baptized hundreds of babies.
Father Jeffrey N. Steenson, the former Episcopal bishop of the Rio Grande, prepared for his ordination to the Catholic priesthood with seminarians from Rome's Pontifical North American College.
The 56-year-old, who spent 24 years as an Episcopal priest and three years as a bishop in New Mexico, laughs about the humbling experience of the doll practice and has nothing but praise for the "graciousness and good humor" of the NAC seminarians and staff with whom he's been working for the past year.
Welcomed into the Catholic Church in 2007 and ordained a deacon in December 2008 by Cardinal Bernard F. Law, the archpriest of the Basilica of St. Mary Major in Rome, he was ordained to the priesthood Feb. 21 by Archbishop Michael J. Sheehan of Santa Fe, N.M.
While he studies with the U.S. seminarians in Rome, Father Steenson and his wife have been living in a cottage on the grounds of the Pontifical Irish College.
Archbishop Sheehan has assigned him to pastoral work in a New Mexico parish for the summer, and then will send him to Houston where he will teach at the University of St. Thomas and at St. Mary's Seminary.
The Steensons' three children -- a daughter and two sons -- are grown.
Educated at Harvard Divinity School and at Oxford, Father Steenson is an expert in patristics, the study of the early church fathers. He spoke to Catholic News Service in Rome March 6 before making one of his frequent visits to the library at the Augustinianum Patristical Institute.
"I've been attracted to Catholicism all of my life," Father Steenson said.
When Pope John Paul II was elected in 1978, he said, "I felt this tug," but he continued his preparations for his 1980 ordination in the Anglican Communion.
For Father Steenson, the role of the pope as the successor of St. Peter, the servant of church unity and the guarantor of the church's fidelity to tradition was key to his decision.
"It is not negative things that turned me to the Catholic Church," he said. "I just felt God saying, 'It's time.'"
The time came, he said, in 2007 when he felt the bishops of the Episcopal Church had decided to give priority to their autonomy rather than to unity with the larger Anglican Communion.
Father Steenson said that for him gay people were not the issue. "It was the way the decisions were made and the way they were defended," placing the local church and modern cultural sensitivities ahead of the universal church and fidelity to tradition, he said.
The priest said that while the Episcopal Church spoke of the importance of Christian unity, it continued to approve practices -- ordaining women priests and bishops, ordaining homosexuals and blessing same-sex unions -- that everyone knew would be an obstacle to Christian unity.
"The frustration with being a Protestant is that every morning you get up and have to reinvent the church all over again," Father Steenson said.
He said he struggled with the idea of backing out of his pastoral responsibility to the people of the Episcopal diocese. But Archbishop Sheehan helped him see that "if you can't lead with a clear conscience, you really owe it to everyone to get out of the way. And that's pretty much where I was in the Episcopal Church," he said. 
Father Steenson said that while Catholic and Anglican liturgies are very similar externally, "there are profound differences, too."
For example, he said, "even the high, high Anglicans would have a hard time understanding how absolutely central the Eucharist is to the Christian life" for Catholics. 
"Anglicans have a hard time defining what exactly is happening with this. Catholics don't have that problem at all," he said.
"This is a silly way to put it, but it just feels more real. I told someone once: the air feels thicker around the Catholic Eucharist" and it's not the incense, "because we use more incense in Anglicanism," he said.
While Father Steenson was a member of the conservative, traditional wing of the Anglican Communion, he said he would not define himself that way in the Catholic Church.
"For instance," he said, "I don't have any interest at all in the extraordinary rite," the Latin liturgy often referred to as the Tridentine rite, "or in any move of retrenchment against the Second Vatican Council. Vatican II is the reason I was able to become a Catholic."
"I am extremely happy with the church as I find it," he said.
Father Steenson said he fully supports the Catholic Church's effort to promote Christian unity, particularly its conviction that "ecumenism must be based on the truth."
While it is up to Archbishop Sheehan to decide what activities he will be involved in, Father Steenson said he hopes to be able to place his relationships with Episcopalians at the service of Christian unity efforts.
"If this is not about ecumenism, then it would seem to be awfully self-indulgent. I really feel that ecumenism has to be a huge part" of his life as a Catholic priest, he said.
Jeffrey Steenson: Why I Became Catholic
http://www.freerepublic.com/focus/f-religion/2045902/posts
By Jeffrey Steenson, Via De Cura Animarum ^ July 14, 2008
Jeffrey Steenson (formerly bishop in TEC [The Episcopal Church]) recently spoke at the Anglican Use Conference in Texas, USA. [Excerpts:] 

Anglicanism has for the last quarter century proceeded quite intentionally from the principle that truth not only is discerned primarily in the experience of the Christian community but also that the community itself has priority over truth. This approach has produced a very meager and inconsequential harvest, and the great legacy of Anglican theological scholarship has been lost. The contrast with the Catholic mind is striking. As an Anglican I would take in hand, for instance, The Catechism of the Catholic Church and ask, could my church have produced a work so penetrating and comprehensive? No, it has neither the capacity nor the confidence to speak its mind in such a way. Why? Because it has deliberately cut itself off from the tradition...Catholic-oriented Anglicans have expended considerable energy in the search for amiable ecclesial arrangements, both personal and corporate, but it is good to bring all this activity into perspective. 

There is an answer so simple and penetrating that it sweeps everything else off the table. To be sure, there are costs to be counted, teachings to be more fully comprehended (although this can easily become an excuse for indolence), and expectations to be managed. But this is what I should like to say to my dear friends who have put one toe into the other side of the Tiber. Listen to your conscience! The good conscience is a precious gift of faith, the Apostles regard it as the telos of all Christian acts, and it is our right by baptism. In the acrimonious Anglican wars, the liberals are acting from conscience (albeit misguided), the courageous Evangelicals are equally as clear, so why, dear friends, is your conscience so conflicted? God does not intend for it to be so but desires that we serve him with a good conscience (Acts 24:16).
http://www.freerepublic.com/focus/f-religion/2047010/posts
July 17, 2008 

Former Anglican Bishop Jeffrey Steenson is widely revered among Anglicans as a man of profound integrity and service in the Lord’s vineyard. Last week he spoke at the Anglican Use Conference. He spoke with his usual clarity and Anglican eloquence:
The causes for my becoming Catholic

http://www.anglicanuse.org/files/The-Causes-for-Becoming-Catholic.pdf
By Jeffrey Steenson, July 11, 2008

Your Excellencies, Reverend Fathers, Brothers and Sisters: 
I come to you with a truly grateful heart for the gift of full communion. For too long I had stood outside the window, on my tip-toes wistfully looking in, wondering whether ever I could find the way to enter. It turned out to be rather simple – "the front door … it’s open!" – but you will appreciate that Anglicans need to create labyrinths and make the journey as complicated as possible. I thank you for your encouragement, your prayers, and your patience. Especially do I want to pay tribute to those of you who are the pioneers of the Pastoral Provision and the Anglican Use. Your courage in coming to the Catholic Church in the early days of this movement is praiseworthy indeed.

This is my second visit to the Church of Our Lady of the Atonement. I pulled out my pilot logbook recently to find an entry for February 24, 1989, when I flew Cessna N1057F from F71, Luck Field in Fort Worth, to San Antonio to meet the brave priest from Rhode Island, Fr. Christopher Phillips, who, like St. Paul, received a vision: "Come over and help us" (Acts 16:9). I remember being enthralled by his story and humbled by the sacrifices he and his family had made. That was almost twenty years ago. Luck Field has disappeared into the urban sprawl of the DFW Metroplex, but behold how the Lord has blessed Fr. Phillip’s faithfulness! From my time as a seminary student I think I knew in my head and in my heart where my ecclesial home must ultimately be. I firmly believed what the Catholic Church teaches, knowing that the minimalism and economy prized in the Anglican theological tradition needed to be augmented. I believed that it would be possible to uphold this Faith throughout my ministry in the Episcopal Church and to contribute toward the reconciliation of our churches. I was proud to be Anglican, with its historic church order, high culture, worldwide communion, pastoral outlook, and patristic heart. But I was completely unprepared for the magnitude of the changes that would come. That church today is not the church in which I was ordained 28 years ago. It is almost inconceivable that the head of the Pontifical Council for Promoting Christian Unity should have to ask the Anglicans what their future direction will be, whether they will abandon their Catholic identity.1 It is now painfully obvious that these changes will not be undone. My decision to leave it was not lightly or quickly made. My pastoral obligations weighed very heavily on me. But do you sense that contemporary Anglicanism is setting sail in a direction your conscience tells you is not right? Listen to your conscience! This is what the Archbishop of Santa Fe told me. Effective leadership, both personal and corporate, always acts out of a clear and well-formed conscience.

I also feared that the practical problems of making the journey were insurmountable. Those fears had paralyzed the will and for a long time held me back from embracing the gift of full communion that Pope John Paul II had held out to us. But the difficulties that follow from functioning with a troubled conscience ultimately outweigh the sacrifices one makes to live in the Truth. This is the lesson I have learned from my years of wandering in the wilderness. Faithfulness to Jesus Christ depends on my willingness to act in accordance with an informed conscience. “When he listens to his conscience, the prudent man can hear God speaking.”2 If we do not listen to and act in accordance with conscience, it becomes harder and harder to hear God’s voice. I am so grateful that God gave me another chance. 
So why did you become a Catholic? What was it that induced you to cast aside the reasonably comfortable life of a bishop in the Episcopal Church and commit professional suicide in your mid-fifties? And why the Catholic Church instead of one of the alternative Anglican options? I noticed that my answers have not always been the same, and this has bothered me. Conversion stories are supposed to be dramatic and simple, not nuanced and complex; they play so much better on The Journey Home! In preparing for the Theological Certification exams for the Pastoral Provision, the faculty at Seton Hall asked me to focus especially on canon law and moral theology, two subjects as you know are not much emphasized in the Episcopal Church today. For the first time I had to think about Aristotle. This is a very significant shift for an Anglican, as classical Anglicanism is deeply imbued with the spirit of Plato – the Church as it ought to be but never can be but only hopes to be. The Catholic Church is different, for the heavenly really does inhabit the earthly, and so everything about the Church in this world is taken so much more seriously. Aristotle is important for laying this conceptual foundation, and

I found him helpful for making sense of my experience in becoming Catholic.

Aristotle said that nothing will cause a change in itself but something must act upon it in order to set it in motion. Now this is certainly true of conservative Anglicans, who embody the principle that it is the nature of a thing that it wants to remain at rest! We really, profoundly dislike change, and so it is an extraordinary moment when we become conscious that something has actually propelled us to act. In order to understand something well, Aristotle taught, one must be able to explain what caused it to happen.

His analysis of the four causes – material, formal, efficient, and final – can be applied to the human will as well as the physical world: what is it that moved this person to do something? In Christian terms, how does the Holy Spirit bring the soul to act? –

material – what is there intrinsically in Catholicism that brought about my "conversion"?

formal -- what is there about Anglicanism that makes the journey to full communion with the Catholic Church a natural, organic development?

efficient – what were the particular events that induced me to leave the Episcopal Church as an individual?

final – why is this something I believe I simply had to do in order to be faithful to Christ?

Material

It all begins with the conviction that the Catholic Church simply is. She is not one option amongst many. People who become alienated from their own churches will sometimes think that the next step is to go down to the marketplace and see what is on offer: which church is going to give me the best deal? Those people seldom find the Catholic Church because they have missed the essential point – the fullness of Christ’s blessings is not distributed across the ecclesial landscape but flows from the one Church.

"The one Church of Christ, as a society constituted and organized in the world, subsists in the Catholic Church, governed by the Successor of Peter and the bishops in communion with him."3 This is the ecclesiological North Star. On the other hand,

Anglicanism’s branch theory of Catholicism cannot be located on the map because it is a utopia, ou topos, a place of nonexistence. This is a difficult truth, but the idea that Catholic Anglicanism exists sui generis is an illusion that must be let go of in order to experience the fullness of Catholic life. Many Anglicans have intuited this, but it is hard to overcome the notion we were taught, that Catholicism is simply the sum of all the Christian churches, kath’holos, according to the whole. The Catholic Church has a different understanding: "Particular Churches are fully catholic through their communion with one of them, the Church of Rome, ‘which presides in charity.'"4 
The extent to which Anglicanism does indeed depend on the Catholic Church is remarkable, a relationship that runs much deeper than the normal interchanges between two great church traditions. Let me give a personal example. There were many times in my 28 years of ordained Anglican ministry where, at critical pastoral junctures, what I needed to say to my parish or my diocese or to individual souls was, "This is what the Church teaches." However, there was so little to which I could point and say clearly and unambiguously, "the Church teaches." In the Anglican churches the exercise of authority is almost always personal and provisional, and as a result, the care of souls tends to lack that firm grounding which makes spiritual progress possible. In the quiet of my study, what kept me focused and connected were the writings of John Paul II. "He’s my pope too!" I would say to myself, and I am sure that many Protestant clergy were saying the same thing. John Paul II exercised the Petrine ministry beyond the visible sheepfold of the Catholic Church, and during his long and fruitful pontificate he gave much hope to a multitude of separated brethren.

Anglicanism has for the last quarter century proceeded quite intentionally from the principle that truth not only is discerned primarily in the experience of the Christian community but also that the community itself has priority over truth. This approach has produced a very meager and inconsequential harvest, and the great legacy of Anglican theological scholarship has been lost. The contrast with the Catholic mind is striking. As an Anglican I would take in hand, for instance, The Catechism of the Catholic Church and ask, could my church have produced a work so penetrating and comprehensive? No, it has neither the capacity nor the confidence to speak its mind in such a way. Why?

Because it has deliberately cut itself off from the tradition. 
Pope Benedict XVI has called for the Church to engage in a hermeneutic of continuity, and this is an enterprise of extraordinary spiritual power. His Wednesday audiences are astonishing, as he opens up the rich treasury of Christian thought and faith and invites all to participate. For those who yearn for a living encounter with the apostolic tradition, the impact of this is transformative. When my wife and I were received this past Advent by Cardinal Law, patron to many Anglican pilgrims, he took us to meet the Cardinal Secretary of State Tarcisio Bertone, and I shall always remember his words of welcome: "Communion with Peter is a very luminous experience."
How could an individual person hope to comprehend and understand everything that the Catholic Church teaches? To think that one must do so before giving assent is a very Protestant exercise of private judgment. People come to the Catholic Church not because they have worked out every point of doctrine but because they trust that what the Church teaches is true. This is no blind act of faith but the conviction that the Church of Rome is the principal witness to the apostolic tradition. The early Church Fathers were very much aware of the unique vocation of the Bishop of Rome to speak with the voice of Peter in matters of faith. For some twenty years I have reflected on a famous text in St. Irenaeus: “It is necessary that all the churches be in accord with this greatest and most ancient church, whose foundations were supremely laid by the chief Apostles, Peter and Paul.”5 It really does all come down to the will, doing what you know to be true.
Formal

I still have a sense of guilt about the whole ordeal of becoming a bishop in the Episcopal Church, because I was so conflicted about its direction. It was perfectly evident in 2004 where things were heading. My only defense is that I still hoped Anglicanism, at the eleventh hour, might yet reorder its life so as not to lose its original Catholic identity. I wrote an article for the Anglican Theological Review that year on the unrealized goals of the Anglican Roman Catholic International Commission (ARCIC). I called it "The Unopened Gift," a reference to the 1998 ARCIC report, "The Gift of Authority."6 The report had driven home the point that primacy is a necessary condition for genuine communion to exist; otherwise substantive theological differences will tear local churches apart. The Anglican Communion was beginning to think about this problem, and of course we know now that it has been unable to sustain any kind of meaningful primatial oversight. But in 2004 there was much optimism that important ecclesiological changes were coming, focused especially on an enhanced role for the Archbishop of Canterbury in maintaining a communion discipline. There was a bit of historical romance in this, looking back to Pope Gregory the Great commissioning St. Augustine in the late sixth century, and I wondered then: "If primacy is the necessary condition of communion, why would we not want the real thing?"
Indeed, why not Peter? The Archbishop of Canterbury once belonged under the patriarchal jurisdiction of the Bishop of Rome. This was not merely an historical accident, but Peter’s successor exercising apostolic ministry, and it speaks powerfully to that ineluctable need for belonging, that desire to be connected to deeper realities, which lies at the heart of Anglican spirituality. I wrote: 
The Anglican identity depends not so much on rational formulations as on ancient memories. This is especially true of the Archbishop of Canterbury. The Anglican world today is seeking to invest the office with dignities and responsibilities that go well beyond its actual place in civil and canon law. Why? Because of memories of what this office once was. How precious are those texts in the Venerable Bede, which connect the missionary foundations of Anglicanism with the principal apostolic see.7 The Anglican imagination works something like this:

"Consider the Archbishop of Canterbury! There is the one whom Pope Gregory the Great sent on a great apostolic mission. There is the one on whom Gregory bestowed the pallium, the symbol of Catholic unity and oversight. There is the one charged with the task of organizing the Christian mission in Britain and drawing it together as one Church. There is our link, tenuous as it may seem, with the rest of the Catholic world. But the texts prove that Anglicanism is not the product of national aspirations but comes from the heart of the Church founded by St. Peter and St. Paul."8
Yes, that may have been a little over the top, but happily I now am in a church that honors hagiography! The point to be made here is that Anglicanism belongs to Rome in a way that undergirds its ecclesiological legitimacy.

And it is much more than an historical connection. In October 1993, I was part of a small group that met with Cardinal Ratzinger in Rome about how smaller communities of Anglicans might be incorporated into the Catholic Church. My friend, Dr. Wayne J. Hankey, Professor of Classics at Dalhousie University and I had the task of describing the existing theological relationship: "We belong to the Latin Church because we have come from her. In spite of being separated from the Holy See, we have always understood ourselves to be a part of Western Catholicism. The Anglican tradition is Augustinian in its foundations and formed in relation to Western scholasticism and Western modernity. Throughout its 450 years, however, there have developed within Anglicanism unique expressions of vibrant ecclesial life which, although incomplete, God has nevertheless used to attract and nourish many devout and committed Christians.

We believe that those Anglican elements still have power to awaken in people a yearning for the full riches of the Catholic faith, but they must be properly secured under true apostolic authority."9
Anglicanism as a church of the Reformation raises difficult problems for serious ecumenism, and it must be admitted that the goal of corporate reunion based on the principle, “return to the rock from which ye were hewn” (Is. 51:1), is unrealistic. But it is worth noting that significant understandings were reached before Anglicanism veered away. Anglicans had begun to trust Rome and looked to her for leadership in many areas of church life. The Anglo-Catholics were well disposed, of course, but one of the most encouraging signs was the warm regard from the Evangelicals. The great scholar of the

English Reformation, Dr. Philip Edgcumbe Hughes (d. 1990) told me that the Vatican II constitution on divine revelation, Dei Verbum, had essentially answered the Reformers’ principal criticisms and that there was no compelling reason for the separation to continue.
Efficient

So, I am convinced that the claims of Rome are true. I believe that Anglicanism is intrinsically oriented toward Rome. Now I just need a little push. Normally conversion stories do not feature texts from the Second Vatican Council, but this is the central theme in mine. Let me return again to the passage from Lumen Gentium (8), Although many elements of sanctification and of truth are found outside of [the Catholic Church’s] visible structure, these elements, as gifts belonging to the Church of Christ, are forces impelling toward catholic unity.
These words were constantly in my mind in 2007. The fathers of Vatican II intended for this text to be a positive encouragement for ecumenical dialogue, but I heard in it an urgent challenge. For Anglicanism to continue to occupy, for the Catholic Church, a special place amongst the churches of the Reformation,10 it must demonstrate that it has an inner dynamic toward Catholic unity. It must be held to a higher standard.

It is not necessary to rehearse all that was going on in the Episcopal Church at that time, except to say that the tumult reached a crescendo at the House of Bishops meeting on March 20, 2007. That was the day the bishops overwhelmingly rejected the valiant work that had been done to propose more effective instruments for the Anglican Communion, and they insisted that the polity of the Episcopal Church is independent, democratic, and connected to the rest of Anglicanism by voluntary association. By sunset I knew that I could not remain in the Episcopal Church under these circumstances.

I still hoped that the Archbishop of Canterbury might exercise his discretion by whom he would invite to the Lambeth Conference (one of the few primatial prerogatives available to him), but two months later that hope was dashed.

Pope Benedict XVI was obviously thinking of the Episcopal Church when at an ecumenical gathering in New York on April 18, 2008, he said: "Fundamental Christian beliefs and practices are sometimes changed within communities by so-called 'prophetic actions' that are based on a hermeneutic not always consonant with the datum of Scripture and Tradition. Communities consequently give up the attempt to act as a unified body, choosing instead to function according to the idea of 'local options.'"11 It is no small matter to be taken to the woodshed by the Vicar of Christ at a carefully organized ecumenical event, and it demonstrates how seriously the Pope regards the disintegration of Anglicanism as a communion. So am I wrong to conclude that such actions raise acutely the question of whether this church has lost the inner dynamic toward Catholic unity? Unfortunately, this “shipwreck of faith” is having grave consequences throughout the Anglican Communion, and the result is likely to be further division.

The proposed Anglican realignment, led by the churches of the Global South, raises the question in a different way, as its inspiration is the Anglican Reformation and English Puritanism. I was resolved that I would not go in this direction, although I am certainly sympathetic toward these courageous leaders. So the problem could now be simply stated: if the minimal ecclesiological structures of Anglicanism have been proven ineffective to maintain communion, and if the way to preserve orthodox teaching and life is to be sought in some other configuration, then why not Rome, if Anglicanism can no longer be trusted to behave like a church? It was time to come home. My counselors, Monsignor William Stetson and Archbishop Michael Sheehan, urged me to bring my ministry in the Episcopal Church to a close as honorably as possible. The clergy and lay people of the Diocese of the Rio Grande were truly wonderful to me, more than I had a right to expect given the considerable inconvenience and upset I was about to cause them. The Presiding Bishop and my colleagues in the House of Bishops were gracious and helpful, with only a few exceptions, and I was able to follow the canonical procedures to be released from my ordination vows. It is difficult to renounce orders, but during those days I was strangely comforted by Pope Leo XIII’s Apostolicae Curae, and, by ironic juxtaposition, the words of the martyred missionary Jim Elliot: "He is no fool who gives what he cannot keep to gain what he cannot lose."12
Final

Aristotle thought the final cause to be the most important, because this is the explanation that looks for meaning, inner purpose, and ultimate end (telos). For example, we are here today because, as the Ecclesiastical Delegate for the Pastoral

Provision reminds us, "The intention of the late John Paul II and our current Pontiff is to bring all the faithful into full communion with Christ and his Vicar on earth, the Bishop of Rome."
As a seminary student I sensed that my own personal destiny would be connected with John Paul II. One day in the fall of 1978 I came home from classes at Harvard Divinity School to tune in the evening news and see the new Pope step on to the loggia of St. Peter’s for the first time. It was an intuitive quo vadis? moment, and I remember sensing for the first time the importance of being in communion with Peter. The audaciousness of identifying this extraordinary man with Peter certainly occupied my attention during those student years. The great texts that spoke of the ministry of Peter in the life of the Church had to be sought out, for they were not looked upon with much favor in the theological circles I inhabited. That one might actually order his life in relation to an ancient text is a very radical countercultural act, and many forces were brought to bear on me, both in the university and in the church, to remain in the circle.

That I was never fully socialized into this world was a great mercy, for I was mostly unaware of the spiritual danger of not listening to one’s conscience. C.S. Lewis’ prescription to read old books ("keep the clean sea breeze of the centuries blowing through our minds"13) was wise counsel, and I am sure that the Church Fathers have been an instrument of salvation in my life. The passionate encounter with these texts makes the reconstruction projects of theological liberalism seem boring by comparison. More difficult for me was Anglicanism’s claim to be an autonomous branch of the Catholic Church. Rapprochement with Rome is a good thing, but we were told, "Be patient! Full communion is not far off." All the while our churches were drifting further apart. The practical challenges of making the journey to the Catholic Church as an individual seemed overwhelming, and, I was often instructed, self-indulgent. To my sorrow and shame, I came to the threshold of the Catholic Church on several occasions with a convinced mind and an open heart, but fear held me back. Do you remember John Paul II’s first words on the loggia of St. Peter’s? – "Be not afraid!" How I wish that I might have seized those earlier opportunities to complete this journey while John Paul II was still alive!

In October of 1993, I had the great privilege of meeting the Holy Father at the general audience, when a group of us were in Rome to explore how Catholic unity might be realized corporately by smaller Anglican communities. The Holy Father greeted us personally on that occasion. My heart told me to kneel and kiss his ring. But my head told me I really ought to remain standing and take his hand, because I was still an Anglican and should not presume a relationship that, strictly speaking, did not exist.
How I wish I had listened to my heart! It troubled me for years afterward – a little thing really, but a missed opportunity that I will always regret. On April 2, 2005, I was in my first year as an Episcopal bishop and driving across central Wisconsin for a meeting, when I heard the bulletin from Rome that John Paul II had died. This news cut me to the quick, for I had resolved those many years before, when I was still a seminary student, that I would become a Catholic while he was pope.

With tears in my eyes and a heavy foot, I sped through a speeding trap. The officer put away his citation book when he heard what I was listening to on the radio. I would like to think of this as the first little miracle in John Paul’s cause for sainthood! I do not doubt that my unfulfilled resolution to be in full communion had now taken on a real measure of urgency in my own life.

Catholic-oriented Anglicans have expended considerable energy in the search for amiable ecclesial arrangements, both personal and corporate, but it is good to bring all this activity into perspective. There is an answer so simple and penetrating that it sweeps everything else off the table. To be sure, there are costs to be counted, teachings to be more fully comprehended (although this can easily become an excuse for indolence), and expectations to be managed. But this is what I should like to say to my dear friends who have put one toe into the other side of the Tiber. Listen to your conscience! The good conscience is a precious gift of faith, the Apostles regard it as the telos of all Christian acts, and it is our right by baptism. In the acrimonious Anglican wars, the liberals are acting from conscience (albeit misguided), the courageous Evangelicals are equally as clear, so why, dear friends, is your conscience so conflicted? God does not intend for it to be so but desires that we serve him with a good conscience (Acts 24:16).

To you who still remain in imperfect communion with the Catholic Church and yearn for her full and generous embrace, I fear that I am being an insufferable convert, and so I will stop. God calls us in his own good time. There is much good to be done for his Kingdom wherever one happens to be, however lonely the road on which one walks.

My respect, my love, and my prayers remain with you in these difficult days for Anglicanism. Rome will be there for you. And of course this is the whole point: "Thou art Peter, and upon this rock I will build my church; and the gates of hell shall not prevail against it" (Matthew 16:18).

Permit me, at the beginning of this Pauline Year, to add this postscript. The Kimball Museum in Fort Worth recently concluded a wonderful exhibition of early Christian art. What especially captured my attention was a late fourth century bronze lamp found in the House of the Valerii on the Celian Hill in Rome, now part of the collection of the Museo Archeologico Nazionale in Florence.14 Twin lights emerge from a ship that symbolizes the Church. In the bow of the ship is St. Paul, proclaiming the Gospel to the world. In the stern and on the rudder is St. Peter, steering the ship through the tumult. This penetrating image from the early Christian world, revealing its consciousness of the incomparable apostolic foundations of the Church of Rome, is worth a thousand words. How truly blessed we are to be her sons and daughters!

- Jeffrey N. Steenson
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